
CSUDH Academic Senate Meeting


Loker Student Union, May 16, 2001

Voting Members Present: Charnofsky, Cruise, Dowling, Eyadat, Furtado, Ganezer, Gray-Shellberg, Greenwald, Goders, Gould, Hata, Hunt, J. Johnson, Kaplan, Kowalski, LaCorte, Lalas, Lee, Levine, Little, Long, Lyons, Malamud, McCarthy, McDermott, McEnerney, Moscovicki, Needham, Park, J. Smith, L. Smith, Sturm, Todd/Henschel, Vanterpool, Vinovich, Watson, Whetmore, Welch, and D. Williams.

Voting Members Absent: Andrews, Brulois, Casten, Christie, L. Cook, DeCohen, Dominguez, C. Johnson, Maciel, McNulty, and Moite.

Non-Voting Ex-Officio Members Present: Ambrosetti, Bates, Bowman, Brown, Castro, Gordon, Lindsay, Parham, Rodriguez, Walton, and S. Williams.

Guests: Dave Karber, Sara Waller, and Justine Waters.

Chair McDermott called the meeting to order at 2:35 p.m. 

1. Open Forum: (1) Senator Greenwald expressed concern about the National Training Center/Sports Complex (NTC). He had heard that the Child Development Center would need to be moved to SAC I, displacing the American Language and Culture Institute and classroom space. Later in the meeting, Dean Gordon said that the plan now is to put portable space east of SBS to accommodate the Child Development Center. SAC I will not be impacted. (2) Senator Greenwald also had strong reservations about adequate parking space if NTC is built. (3) Senator Goders said that the Campus Master Plan Committee met and approved the revised Master Plan presented at a prior Senate meeting. Goders felt some issues still needed to be addressed: disruption of evening classes if an event is scheduled during the week; classroom buildings that would “complete” LaCorte Hall being moved to the south side of campus; use of commercial advertising around the soccer stadium; potential depletion of instructional funds to support additional security, etc.; and the absence of a contract that everyone can review. He felt there was still time to influence the outcome of the project. (4) Chair McDermott said she would try to schedule an emergency Senate meeting next week to discuss the NTC with VP Pardon. She noted that the Carson City Council approved the project by a three to two vote. The Trustees today heard representatives from the community speak for and against the project; each side was given an hour. The Trustees, then, decided to delay their decision. They will meet again between 10 and 21 days from today to determine the fate of the NTC. At that meeting no public discussion will be permitted, but interested parties can submit material before the meeting. (5) Senator Shellberg was not recognized on the Senate floor but later said (via email) an ad hoc Space Committee, with Senate representation, had completed a report in January 2001 that, if its consultative principles had been institutionalized, might have prevented the behind-the-scenes negotiations regarding the Child Development Center and SAC I. It recommended the creation of a permanent Space Allocation Committee to consider all space issues, including space utilization in Welch Hall and the renovated library.

1. Approval of Agenda







M/S/P

2. Approval of Minutes of May 2, 2001





M/S/P

3. Parliamentarian's Report: In the Parliamentarian’s absence, Chair McDermott conducted an election for the General Education Committee. The results are as follows: Herb Milgrim, SBP; Lois Feuer and Rodrick Hay, CAS; and James Mitchell (SOE), Senate Representative.

5. Second Reading Items (Old Business)

a. EPC 01-08: Resolution on Teaching Responsibilities & Academic Freedom. This restates the long-held principles on academic freedom articulated about 60 years ago by the American Association of University Professors: pedagogy, content organization, and grading remain the right of each individual instructor, and departments or administrators cannot abridge this prerogative. EPC Chair Lee incorporated suggestions from the prior meeting, clarified some language in the document, and accepted a few editorial changes. Senator Malamud declared that academic freedom and program assessment are diametrically opposed to each other. EPC 01-08 was M/S/P.
b. EPC 01-09: Policies & Procedures for the Graduation Writing Assessment Requirement (GWAR). This resolution will replace PM 94-05 and put the University in alignment with CSU Policy (EO 665) regarding transferability of GWAR among the CSU campuses and completion of the requirement in a timely manner (for UG students, by 90 units; for GD students, by 9 units). Also, it alters the reporting lines from the CAS Dean to the Office of Academic Affairs; it changes the name of the committee from University Composition Committee to Writing Competency Committee; it adjusts the composition of the committee to include the Senate, UAC, the Graduate Council, and the Director of Testing; it reduces the English Department representation by one; it establishes a 3-year term of office for the GWAR Coordinator; and it mandates the rereading of all scores of 7. EPC Chair Lee said that language was added to accommodate Distance Learning students. Their ASAP contracts can be sent through the mail. EPC 01-09 was M/S/P.
c. EPC 01-10: Course Classification & Enrollment Capping. EPC Chair Lee led the discussion. The course classification and enrollment capping for all courses shall remain the prerogative of the faculty, based on pedagogy, type of class, and accreditation considerations. Senator Malamud spoke against the resolution because it contains no procedures to prevent deans and others from enlarging class-size. Senator LaCorte said that the policy should be passed and that FPC next year should work out procedures to assure that no administrative action would be taken without consultation with program faculty. EPC 01-10 was M/S/P.
d. EPC 01-11. Resolution on Continuous Attendance for Master’s Students. For students with a graduate degree objective, continuous attendance shall be defined as enrollment in every fall and spring semester until the degree is completed. Graduate students will be able to apply for a “Planned Leave of Absence” if they must miss a semester. AVP Lindsay emphasized that a leave does not change the 5 or 7 year maximum for a graduate degree. EPC 01-11 was M/S/P.
e. FPC 01-12: Resolution on the Intellectual Property Policy. This policy (8 pages in length) includes both policy and procedures, and it is designed to protect the intellectual property rights of faculty and to support research and scholarship. Senator Malamud said that the Senate should include wording that the policy adopt a policy should no more restrictive than the most “liberal” policy in the CSU. Several Senators said that this idea was impractical and that the policy could be revised in the future if necessary. FPC 01-12 was M/S/P.
7. Reports: (1) Vice President Alphonse Brown thanked Senators for reviewing his proposed gift and stewardship policy. Two changes were made: an inflation factor was added to designated amounts for various gifts and the Foundation agreed to a 5% interest on Endowment income. He asked that the Senate endorse this revised policy. Chair McDermott said that the Senate Executive Committee would take this matter up. She thanked VP Brown for his undertaking a thorough consultative process. (2) Acting Registrar Gayle Ball reminded faculty about end of semester grades. She said her office has extended the hours during which faculty can turn in grades and reminded everyone to fill out the grade forms carefully. Jim Woods, Director of Admission and Records, said that students would be able to access their grades by May 30th, a very quick turn-around that students appreciate. Senator Charnofsky asked why Touchtone Registration ends on August 21 rather at the beginning of classes. Woods explained that the University needed a few days to run rosters, to get the right amount of financial aid to students, etc. Several Senators noted the SSN problem in posting grades on office doors and in using students’ SSN as an identification number. The Senate next year will need to investigate our uses of SSN for both students and faculty. Some of our current practices may be illegal.  (3) President Lyons said that this past AY has been mostly enjoyable. He has had opportunities to converse with more faculty in one year than in the last 15 years. Sometimes the conversations were not entirely pleasant, but he has learned how dedicated and passionate many faculty are about this institution. Besides commenting on the NTC activities at the Trustees meeting, the president also said that the Trustees are dealing with a reduced budget thanks to California’s energy crisis and economic slowdown.  He thinks the system will receive yet another reduction before the governor approves the official budget. Salary compensation has been reduced to 2% (from a proposed 6%); information technology, the library, and other areas also face reductions. Dollars have been added to the energy budget, and dollars remain to encourage enrollment growth. 

8. Confirmation of Chair and Executive Committee. Senator Dowling, as a participant in the ballot counting process, officially announced that Cynthia McDermott was elected Chair of the Senate for a second year. Chair McDermott asked that the Senate confirm Virginia Long as Vice Chair; Cynthia Johnson as Parliamentarian; and Lyle Smith as Secretary for next year. M/S/P. She said she has not yet determined her choices for EPC Chair, FPC Chair, and Academic Affairs Chair (a new committee that will do research for the Executive Committee).

9. Open Forum. (1) Senator McEnerney was given an ovation for her service to the Senate and to the University. She said that her Senate experience has especially prepared her for her new administrative position. She said it was a privilege to count us among her colleagues. (2) CSU State Senator Williams asked that the Secretary include in the minutes some CSU information he did have an opportunity to discuss. The system has extended the deadline for student submission to the Governor’s Teaching Fellowship Program. See www.teacher-fellowship.calstate.edu for details.

10. Adjournment.  TC 4:30 p.m. A reception followed to honor faculty who have been recipients of our two faculty awards and to honor those who are retiring at the end of this AY.

 Respectfully Submitted, 

Lyle E. Smith, Secretary

